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Monmouth, Illinois

November 2007

Celebrating 83 Years of AAUW in Monmouth!

President’s Report

Ronda Willhardt
“Gratitude unlocks the fullness of life.  It turns what we have into enough, and more.  It turns denial into acceptance, chaos into order, confusion into clarity … It turns problems into gifts, failures into success, the unexpected into perfect timing, and mistakes into important events.  Gratitude makes sense of our past, brings peace for today and creates a vision for tomorrow.”  — Melodie Beattie

Every day is a good day to dwell on gratitude but the month of November seems to focus us, even for just one day, on that for which we are grateful.  Not surprising to those who know me, my daughter tops my gratitude list.  Thinking of daughters reminded me of our branch November meeting, a book reading at the Warren County Public Library by Stacy Cordery on her book, Alice, a biography of Theodore Roosevelt’s daughter, Alice Longworth.  Subtitled “Alice Roosevelt Longworth, From White House Princess to Power Broker,” it makes me wonder how we can encourage our daughters down such ambitious paths.

First, we have to ensure that we are striving to encourage our daughters.  Psychologist Phyllis Chesler’s theory is that mothers fear, hate, resent, smother and alienate their daughters.  They are threatened by the daughter’s success while men can easy pass along power, whether it is the family business or the White House.  Linda Hirshman’s take on generations is that fathers and sons are taught to value status and power.  Regardless of the true value of status and power, these can be a bond between generations.  If feminism can convince women they have full human value, perhaps in the process women will also determine for them what is 
valuable in life.  Then, whether mom did it first or not, both generations can live the good life.
What about external influences such as the ever-debated media affect on women?  In May 2007, the National Organization for Women (NOW) asked moms and anyone who cares for or about children to complete their Moms on Media survey.  NOW received responses from over 2,000 people.  In the survey results, the top media-driven challenge to raising feminist children is the sexualization of young female performers and celebrities.  Rounding out the top 5 challenges from the survey were: marketing of unrealistic beauty standards, negative stereotypes and violence in video games, negative stereotypes and violence in music lyrics and videos, and gender stereotypes in children’s TV programs and movies.

Survey participants did agree on the following positive happenings they’ve seen in the media:  access to more educational and diverse materials,
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increased racial diversity, and more strong, smart girl role models.

So, how does NOW suggest the negative media influences be reversed?  We need to be extremely vigilant, take advantage of every teachable moment and keep communications flowing.  Participation in sports is very beneficial for girls and young women.  Also, let TV stations or any media type hear from you whether it is to condemn the negative or commend the positive. If you want to dig deeper into the topic of mothering, check out the Association for Research on Mother (ARM).  This international feminist organization, founded in 1998, is devoted to mothering research at university, community and individual levels.

Even our branch film group offering for November is related to the topic of mothers and daughters.  Pieces of April, a Thanksgiving-centered film, will be shown on Monday, November 26.  Above all, take the time to enjoy those of any generation and gender near and dear to you during this month of Thanksgiving, and make sure to save room for pie.


Branch Meeting

Jan DeYoung

Just back from her book tour taking her to Texas and the East Coast, Dr. Stacy Cordery will be the speaker at our November 19th meeting at Warren County Public Library.  We are co-sponsoring this event with Warren County Public Library.
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Stacy will discuss the way she researched her book, Alice: Alice Roosevelt Longworth, From White House Princess to Washington Power Broker.  Stacy was fortunate to gain access to many documents not seen by previous historians and biographers.   The book evolved from Stacy’s dissertation at the University of Texas at Austin.  It portrays Alice’s unusual life in detail and allows the reader to look into some of the situations that made her such a celebrity.   The book has been widely reviewed in such diverse publications as Vogue and The Wall Street Journal.   

This is a real opportunity for our members to hear a highly respected historian and local author; it’s also a good time to bring a prospective member as a guest!
If you want to hear from another Cordery, Stacy’s husband Simon will give a talk titled “Living Transition” on November 14 that describes the semester he and Stacy spent in the Czech Republic in 2006. The talk begins at noon in the Whiteman-McMillan Highlander Room of the college’s Stockdale Center.
        

A buffet lunch, featuring international foods, is available. A meal ticket may be purchased for $7 in the food service office in Stockdale Center. Lunch reservations must be made in advance by calling 457-2149. Anyone may attend the presentation without purchasing the meal.
F Word Series Continues

Jan DeYoung


Dr. Anne Mamary, assistant professor of philosophy at Monmouth College, will give the November "F Word" presentation at 7 p.m. on Wednesday, November 14, in the Morgan Room in Poling Hall. She has chosen "Feminism Is Magic" as her title. As a child, Anne wanted to be a magician, she says. It will be interesting to hear how this childhood wish led to Anne's becoming a feminist. Please come and hear this latest chapter in the "F Word" series!
Vicki Young Update

Amy Zesbaugh

As many of you know, Vicki Young, our friend and branch member, has been in Rochester, Minnesota, getting hip and knee surgery. She has been moved to Saint Mary’s, a Mayo-affiliated hospital, for acute inpatient rehab. (She’ll need surgery on her other knee later this year.) 
Vicki sent me an email that said, “The surgeries were both good experiences. I was awake and alert with no sedation and anesthetized only by a spinal block, so I heard everything going on and got reports from the nurse anesthetist . . . I want to thank all of you SO MUCH for all the cards, phone calls, and your thoughts and prayers. They have meant everything to me. By the way, anything sent to Rochester Methodist is being forwarded to Saint Mary’s, so I am sure I will get all of your cards and notes. Thanks and best wishes to all!”

Vicki needs a few more days of rehab and plans to return to Monmouth on November 18. I’m sure she’d appreciate help from us with cooking, cleaning, and shopping while her body mends.

WITASWAN Film Group

Donna Sproston
Join the Monmouth film group at 7 p.m. on Monday, November 26, at the home of Nancy Buban.  We will be viewing Pieces of April, a 2003 independent film written and directed by Peter Hedges.  Katie Holmes and Patricia Clarkson star as the daughter and mother in a dysfunctional family.  Holmes with few cooking skills invites her estranged family to New York City for a potentially disastrous Thanksgiving dinner in her small apartment.  The film, shot in 16 days on a budget of $100,000, earned Clarkson an Oscar nomination for best supporting actress.
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¡Adelante! Book Group

Amy Zesbaugh
Join us for our next meeting, January 10 at 7 p.m. at Estelle Barnes’ home: 502 College Manor, Monmouth. The book is A Thousand Splendid Suns by Khaled Hosseini. (This is a change from our originally scheduled book selection for January.)
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From Publishers Weekly: Afghan-American novelist Hosseini follows up his bestselling The Kite Runner with another searing epic of Afghanistan in turmoil. The story covers three decades of anti-Soviet jihad, civil war and Taliban tyranny through the lives of two women. Hosseini gives a forceful but nuanced portrait of a patriarchal despotism where women are agonizingly dependent on fathers, husbands and especially sons, the bearing of male children being their sole path to social status. His tale is a powerful, harrowing depiction of Afghanistan, but also a lyrical evocation of the lives and enduring hopes of its resilient characters. 
This hardcover book is for sale through Amazon for about $14, and copies are also at the Warren County Public Library.

At our November meeting last week, we enjoyed an apple cake made by Jan DeYoung. Jan has shared the recipe so we can all make this treat.

Fresh Apple Cake (from Hometown Recipes in American Profile)

Cake:  

1 ¾ cups granulated sugar

3 eggs

1 cup vegetable oil

2 cups flour

1 teaspoon baking soda
1 teaspoon cinnamon

¼  teaspoon salt.

2 cups peeled and chopped apples

1 cup chopped walnuts

Cream Cheese Frosting:

½ cup butter or margarine, softened

1 (1 pound) box confectioners sugar (3 ½ cups)

1 (8-oune) package cream cheese, softened

1 teaspoon vanilla extract

1.  Preheat oven to 350 degrees.  Grease and flour a 13x9x2-inch baking pan.

2.  Beat sugar, eggs and oil together with a mixer until well blended.  Mix in flour, baking soda, cinnamon and salt.  Stir in apples and walnuts; mix well.

3.  Spread in baking pan.  Bake 45-50 minutes.  Let cool before icing.

4.  To prepare frosting: mix butter, sugar, cream cheese and vanilla.  Spread on cooled cake.  Serves 15-20.

Friends of the Library Group
Elke Narkiewicz

Several people have expressed interest in forming a new volunteer organization, Friends of the Warren County Public Library. If you are interested in joining this group, sign up at the Library or let me know. If there is enough interest, we’ll have a kick-off meeting in January!
Pennies for Peace
Donna Sproston

The Book Group discussed Three Cups of Tea at our meeting last week.  The book tells of Greg Mortensen, an AAUW member in Bozeman, MT, and featured speaker at the Association convention last July.  Perhaps the enthusiasm for his presentation helped move the book onto the current top ten paperback ranking.  It is a fascinating story of how one man's search for meaning in life has resulted in the construction of 61 schools in rural Pakistan and Afghanistan.  More than 25,000 students, including 14,000 girls, are the recipients of his incredible efforts and spirit.  Visit www.three cupsoftea.com for more information.  His work is supported through contributions to the Central Asia Institute and Pennies for Peace.  
Our group decided that one way we could contribute would be to collect pennies over the next few months.  The original intent of the Pennies for Peace initiative was to involve elementary children, and perhaps some of our teacher members might want to introduce the project in our local schools.    

[image: image7.wmf]From the Pennies for Peace website:  "The penny, 1% of a dollar, is symbolic of the '1% of Gross Domestic Product' goal set by the United Nations. The goal was for wealthy countries to give foreign aid to impoverished nations each year.  Pennies for Peace teaches children the rewards of sharing and working together to bring hope and educational opportunities to children in Pakistan and Afghanistan. A penny in the United States is virtually worthless, but in Pakistan and Afghanistan a penny buys a pencil and opens the door to literacy."   
The average annual income in Pakistan is $410, and in Afghanistan it is $250.  Thus our collective savings could represent a significant contribution.  If this appeals to you, start saving pennies to add to our collection.  We will send the combined contribution later this spring. 
RADA Fundraiser a Success
Jonalyn Heaton

I am happy to report our RADA fundraiser profit is $457.10.  Thanks to everyone who ordered and placed order forms in their workplace. This money will go towards our EF/LAF donation. Orders will either be delivered at the November meeting or directly to homes if members are unable to attend. 
Free AAUW Sweatshirt Available

Amy Zesbaugh

Wanda Black was so nice to donate a new teal size large sweatshirt at our kick-off meeting. I won the raffle for the sweatshirt, but the size is not right for me. I would like to pass it on to someone else. Please email me (zestib@hotmail.com) if you want it. Thanks!
Paid Sick Days for All

P. Joan Larsen
According to the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, nearly half of American private-sector workers, including 21 million women, have no paid sick days.  Only one in three has paid sick days for doctor’s appointments or to care for a child.  Low-wage workers are especially hard hit, with three in four workers without any paid sick days.  A study published by the Kaiser Family Foundation found that 27 percent of low income workers put off getting health care because they cannot take time off from work and 18 percent of women at all income levels face this situation.
Families with children are often confronted with difficult choices — a decision to stay home to care for a sick child or family member could jeopardize their job for family income.  Half of working mothers, who most often provide the lion’s share of family care giving, report that they must miss work and often go without pay when caring for a sick child.  With more than a third of Americans already experiencing significant elder care responsibilities, coupled with the aging of the baby boomers, the problem is likely to worsen in the years ahead.
The Healthy Families Act (H.R. 1542/S. 910) provides full-time employees with seven paid sick days a year to be used for their own medical needs or to tend to the medical needs of a child, spouse or parent.  Part-time employees would receive a pro-rated share of paid sick days.
Even with many AAUW members contacting their representatives and senators only about 15 percent of the members of the U.S. House of Representatives have signed on as co-sponsors, despite the fact that millions of Americans still do not have the option of taking a sick day to care for family members or themselves without putting their jobs, their healthcare benefits or their family stability at risk.
Our legislators in Congress must be urged to support and cosponsor this bill so that America’s families don’t have to choose between keeping a job and caring for themselves or a loved one.  If your legislator has signed on as a cosponsor, send him or her a message of thanks.

State Programming

Lisa M. Maatz 
Director of Public Policy and 
Government Relations 

The AAUW website offers a rich array of program models, tool kits, publications, and other resources to spark and support mission-based programming. You can explore and share these resources to stimulate planning and action to promote AAUW's mission at http://www.aauw.org/member_ center/programs/Mission-BasedProgram Resources.cfm.

[image: image8.wmf]One of the newest resources is AAUW's new programming brochure, which made a well-received debut at Convention in June.  Download the Working Together: Mission-Based Programs brochure, your one-stop shop for creative suggestions for branch programs for single meetings, multiple meetings, or ongoing activities that continue throughout the year. It's a great idea to copy the brochure and share it with your states and branches, and share it at AAUW events.  Also, consider creating a link to the brochure from your state's website, or reprinting part of it in your state newsletter. (This resource is in the member center, so you will need to sign in to get access to the brochure.) 
Early Detection Saved My Life
Deb Williams, RN
Board of Directors, Susan G. Komen

for the Cure

Chicagoland Affiliate

But for too long, thousands of low-income and uninsured women in Illinois did not have access to affordable breast cancer screening services. The Illinois Breast and Cervical Cancer Program could not meet the needs of every woman who needed it, due to lack of funding. 
 
But that has all changed. Illinois Governor Rod Blagojevich recently provided millions of dollars in new funding so that every uninsured woman in our state can get a free breast cancer screening — regardless of income. 
 
Almost overnight, Illinois has become the national leader in providing breast cancer screening to its citizens. And Susan G. Komen for the Cure has been proud to partner in this effort.
 
Now, we need your help to ensure that women take advantage of this free service. If you know an uninsured woman over 40 who needs breast cancer screening, have them call the Illinois Breast and Cervical Cancer Program at 1-888-522-1282 or visit www.cancerscreening. illinois.gov. 

Today, I am especially proud to be from Illinois; proud that our state is honoring the legacy of Illinois natives Susan G. Komen and her sister Nancy Brinker by doing all it can to fight breast cancer and save lives. 

Thank you for all your help and your commitment to making our state one where every woman has access to life-saving breast cancer early detection.


AAUW-IL State News 
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Nancy K. Daugherty
Greetings AAUW Members, 
I am so glad to be reading in your newsletters about Jane Addams Day programs.  I am looking forward to seeing many of you at the events planned in Chicago as well.  The details are posted on our state website.  Kim Benziger, the chair of the Jane Addams Committee, would like to know about programs that are being planned in branches.  Please contact her at marlakim2@ aol.com and share your news.  
National Girls Collaborative Project News

The National Girls Collaborative Project held its first regional kickoff conference in North Carolina on September 18. All AAUW members are invited to attend the upcoming kickoff conferences in Berkeley, California, on October 10 and Tampa, Florida, on November 9.                                            

National Women’s History Museum Coalition Meets at AAUW

The NWHM National Coalition met at the AAUW national office on September 28 to discuss the new NWHM online exhibit on women publishers and journalists, as well as ongoing efforts to secure a home for the museum. Ask your senators to cosponsor and support the National Women's History Museum Act (S.1841).
LAF Celebrates Anniversary of Title IX at VA Tech

On September 26, 2007, LAF Director Lauren Kamnik and LAF Program Manager Sarah Warbelow participated in a panel presentation at Virginia Tech on Title IX. LAF is proud to help celebrate the 35th anniversary of this important law.
Two Court Wins for LAF-Supported Plaintiffs in September

The Tenth Circuit ruled in favor of LAF-supported plaintiff Lisa Simpson in her suit against the University of Colorado, and an appeals court judge upheld Laura Violand’s $280,955 jury award against George Washington University. Visit LAF on the web to find out more about these cases.
AAUW Awarded Independent Charities Seal of Excellence

AAUW recently received the Independent Charities of America Seal of Excellence, awarded to organizations having the highest standards of accountability and effectiveness. Only about 5 percent of charities in the United States meet the criteria necessary to receive this seal.

	November 28
	Happy 126th Birthday to AAUW! 

	December 8 
	The Halsted Street Play, co-sponsored with the Chicago History Museum.   

	December 10 
	Jane Addams Day 
A special luncheon co-sponsored with the Jane Addams Hull-House Museum and the Jane Addams Hull House Association.  

	December 15
	Deadline: Branch EF and LAF contributions due to AAUW-IL: 
EF Director and LAF Director   (please don't mail to Washington, DC) 

	December 31

May 3, 2008
	Deadline for the Illinois EF and LAF and Association contributions to be applied to the recognition year

Illinois State Convention




Branch Meeting: November 19, 7 p.m. Warren County Public Library.

Monmouth Swans: November 26, 7 p.m., 207 S. 8th Street, Monmouth.
Branch Holiday Brunch: December 8, 9:30 a.m., Alice Lawson’s home, 811 N. 3rd, Monmouth.
¡Adelante! Book Group: January 10, 7 p.m., 502 College Manor, Monmouth.
Mission Statement: AAUW advances equity for women and girls through advocacy, education and research.  

Vision Statement: AAUW will be a powerful advocate and visible leader in equity and education through research, philanthropy, and measurable change in critical areas impacting the lives of women and girls.
Association website: www.aauw.org
AAUW-Illinois website: 
www.aauw-il.org
Monmouth Branch website: http://department.monm.edu/aauw/
Initiative Editor: Amy Zesbaugh, zestib@hotmail.com
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